Village Of Grand Manan
Regular Council Meeting

Grand Manan Boys & Girls Club

February 5, 2007 – 7:30 pm

Calling To Order:


Mayor Greene called this meeting to order at 7:30 pm.

Attendance:

Mayor Dennis Greene, Deputy Mayor Robert Moses, Councillors Michael O’Neill, Peter Wilcox, Philman Green, Wayne Sturgeon, Sherman Ross, Darcy Russell, Mark Ingersoll (7:36 pm), Chief Administrative Officer Andrew Daggett, Treasurer/Assistant Clerk Raima Green, Cpl Ron Smith, 2 Club Staff, 4 members of the Public

Prayer:


Councillor Wilcox offered prayer over Council and this meeting.

Opening Remarks – Mayor Dennis Greene
Mayor Green clarified information concerning Morton Benson and the parking area across the road from the top of Seal Cove Breakwater Road.  Mayor Greene explained the chain of command within Council and Office Staff to the public, he also informed the public on how policies are made by Council and enforced by the Office Staff.  Mayor Greene explained that although a Councillor may have a good idea he alone has no power to make decisions.  He expressed some concern about Council not being united on certain issues and that he was concerned that personal problems interfering on votes being made instead of by their merit.  Mayor Greene conveyed that Council’s thoughts are with Councillor Daggett during his illness.  Mayor Greene made a plea to the public to pull over for the fire truck and members of the Fire Department during emergencies.

Disclosure of Conflict of Interest:

Treasurer/Assistant Clerk, Raima Green, declared conflict of interest on item 14. 4 b. Personnel Review.

Adoption of Minutes:

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Green to accept the minutes of January 8, 2007 as corrected.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-20

Additions to Agenda:


There were no additions at this time.

RCMP Report:

Cpl Smith gave the RCMP report for the month of January 2007, and discussed the programs the RCMP will be involved with over the next few months.  

Old Business:

RCMP Inquiry-
Moved by Councillor Russell, seconded by Councillor Ingersoll to re-discuss the decision of Council to have an RCMP Inquiry.




Motion Defeated 07-21
Yes Votes: Councillors Sherman Ross, Mark Ingersoll and Darcy Russell

No Votes: Deputy Mayor Moses, Councillors Wayne Sturgeon, Philman Green, Michael O’Neill and Peter Wilcox

There were questions as to whether this item was being re-discussed because of new information or because Councillor Russell was not in attendance at the meeting this item was passed.  

Mayor Greene explained that the inquiry was being held into the actions of the RCMP Officers that came to Grand Manan after the July 22, 2006 incident.  He also explained that is was the concerned citizens who made the request “the inquiry is into the actions of the RCMP that come into investigate,  not the four Officers that was here on Grand Manan it is the conduct of the Officers that came in here and did not have to obey the laws of the Country.  That is all, it is not going to lead back to our four, in my knowledge.”

Councillor Russell requested a vote be taken to discuss this matter fully.

Ten Minute Open Session:


No one wished to speak at this time.

Correspondence:


Gas Tax Fund Agreement-

The committee responsible for the GTF on December 8, 2006, decided to change the interpretation of the Community Energy System category in Schedule A of the GTF Agreement, it has been expanded to include any capital projects that will increase energy efficiency and will contribute to the Agreement’s objectives.  

The new interpretation of the Community Energy System category means that capital projects are no longer limited to the cost of the energy system, but can include projects such as increasing the insulation of a building, installing energy efficient windows, etc.


Acknowledge of Receipt of Letter, Re: RCMP Inquiry-

The Village received a letter from the Office of the Premier acknowledging the receipt of the letter dated December 22, 2006 regarding the inquiry into the actions of the RCMP on Grand Manan.
Letter from Premier, Re: RCMP Inquiry- 

Premier Graham wrote a letter to Mayor Greene regarding the incident in the community on July 22, 2006.  He explains “Any incident of this kind is of great concern to me and the Minister of Public Safety.  I have asked him to facilitate a meeting among yourself, the Commanding Officer of “J” Division, and officials of the Department of Public Safety to discuss in depth the concerns of the Village Council.  I am sure that, with your input, we will be able to address any issues or concerns that you may have in a thorough manner.”

He closes by explaining that “You will certainly have the full cooperation of the Department of Public Safety and the RCMP in addressing Council’s motion.

These two items were discussed together.  

Councillor Russell & Cpl Smith left the meeting at 7:49 pm.

Mayor Greene explained that he received a telephone called from Dick Isabelle from the Department of Public Safety regarding a meeting with Council.  He explained that the Province can not mandate an inquiry however, they can have initial meeting can be held with Mr. Isabelle first and then a meeting can take place with the other members mentioned in the letter and the information can be presented to the Police Commission, and he will decide if an inquiry is needed.

Councillor Russell returned to the meeting at 7:53 pm, and asked for Mayor Greene to readdress what was explained during his absence.

Councillor Russell also gave the possible costs should an inquiry be held and it ranged from $250,000.00 to $1,000,000.00.

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Wayne Sturgeon to set up a meeting with Dick Isabelle from the Department of Public Safety, at his convenience. 




Motion Carried 07-22

Yes Votes: Deputy Mayor Robert Moses, Councillors Michael O’Neill, Peter Wilcox, Sherman Ross, Mark Ingersoll, Philman Green, Wayne Sturgeon




No Votes: Councillor Darcy Russell

Acknowledge of Receipt of Letter, Re: Infrastructure Project- 

The Village received a letter from the Office of the Premier acknowledging the receipt of the letter dated December 22, 2006 in which the Village requested a meeting with the Premier in order to discuss the proposed infrastructure project on Grand Manan.  The letter was forwarded to the office of the Hon. Roly MacIntyre, the Minister responsible for the Regional Development Corporation.  His office will be communicating with Council in order to discuss this matter.

Acknowledge of Receipt of Letter, Re: Unemployed Citizens on Grand Manan- 

The Village received a letter from the Office of the Premier acknowledging the receipts of the letter dated January 12, 2007 regarding unemployed citizens living on Grand Manan.  The correspondence will be brought to the Premier’s attention.

Letter from MLA, Re: Planning Branch- 

Hon. Rick Doucet, MLA for Charlotte—The Isle responded to Council’s letter regarding the Planning Branch being with the Department of Environment rather than the Department of Local Government.  In his letter he explains: “My office has made enquires with both the Department of Local Government and the Department of the Environment regarding this issue.  I am advised that, although the responsibilities for land use planning and district planning commissions currently rest with the Department of the Environment, the staff from Local Government and Environment are preparing material for the two respective Ministers to review the roles and responsibilities associated with the various planning functions in terms of governance and planning tools.  He also explains that the two Ministers have held an initial meeting and will be meeting again within the next two weeks.  He trusts they will arrive at a solution that is workable for everyone.

Councillor Ingersoll said Council should watch this closely.

Thank you, Donation to Charlotte Dial A Ride- 

The Charlotte Dial A Ride sent a letter to the Village thanking them for supporting them again this year, the donation will go a long way to help cover the costs associated with providing transportation to their members.

CAO Daggett explained the services provided by Charlotte Dial A Ride and that they were looking for people on Grand Manan to drive, and if people were interested to contact the Village Office.

Councillor O’Neill said Rotary would pay the initial fee for service.

Thank you, Donation to Hospice of Charlotte-

Hospice of Charlotte forwarded a letter of sincere thanks for the donation of $500.00 for the Village.  They are preparing for their first ever Grief Support Group on the island, and they look forward to working with the community to present a valuable program.  The Hospice of Charlotte welcomes the opportunity to speak to community groups about the palliative care programs and services they offer.

Grand Manan Tourism Association- 
The Village has received a letter as a carbon copy, from the Grand Manan Tourism as information.  They received an e-mail from a person whose vehicle was damaged while boarding the ferry and the Grand Manan Tourism Association has asked Coastal Transport that something should be done to help eliminate future problems.

New Business:

Ditching the Millers Pond Road-

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Ross to complete the ditching and installation of culverts on the lower part of the Miller Pond Road.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-23

Library Receipt Printer-

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to move on the recommendation of the Finance Committee and give $278.00 to the Grand Manan Library for their printer.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-24

Bus for Community School Sports Teams-

Council discussed the possibilities for a bus for the Community School teams and felt it would be best to look into their options for ownership and insurance before making a decision.

Infrastructure Project-

Moved by Councillor Ross, seconded by Councillor Russell to address this item in full detail.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-25


Councillor Ross and Councillor Russell asked for clarification on why the

Infrastructure estimate had gone from 3.3 million to 4 million.  Councillor Ross stated that several concerned citizens had approached him on this matter and felt that the big price tag would contribute to the project failing.  Councillor Ross and Councillor Russell let Council know that they felt that the project could be completed for the original estimate and that they were concerned that if the yearly payments were too high that other areas of recreation would could suffer cutbacks in the future.  Mayor Greene stated that Council has continued to take the proper steps to keep the project going and that CAO Daggett has been waiting to hear back from the Government officials involved on weather the project would be approved.  Mayor Green explained that the original Class C estimates did not include costs for engineering, regulation size gym, or any contents for the building as well as various other costs.  Councillor Green stated that the Finance Committee wanted to be sure that we had enough money to complete the project to meet the expectations of the public.  It was also stated that any funds not used could be given back to the government, and if the cost of the project exceeds the amount approved the Village would have to pay 100% of the excess.
Moved by Councillor Ross, seconded by Councillor Russell to use the class C estimates the Village has and go a head with the project application.




Motion Defeated 07-26



Yes Votes: Councillors Sherman Ross and Wayne Sturgeon
No Votes: Deputy Mayor Robert Moses, Councillors Michael O’Neill, Peter Wilcox, Philman Green, Mark Ingersoll, Darcy Russell.
Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to e-mail Mr. Greg Thompson and inform him fully of what the Village is doing regarding their Infrastructure Project.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-27

New Brunswick Crime Stoppers- 
Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to move on the recommendation of the Finance Committee and donate $185.00 towards an advertisement in the New Brunswick Crime Stoppers guide.


Motion Unanimously Carried 07-28
Recommendations of the Finance Committee-

Councillor Green explained to Council that if there was enough time they would try to get their information on the Agenda.  
Letter to Contractors- 

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to write a letter to contractors requesting that they get their building permits before starting their work.


Motion Unanimously Carried 07-29

Self-Sufficiency Task Force Report- 
Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Ingersoll to write a letter to Premier Graham carbon copy it to MLA Doucett and question the policy and where Grand Manan fits in, and let him know that Council wants to be involved with this task force.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-30

Survey on the current level of services for disabled persons- 
Mayor Greene explained that the forms would be made available at the Village Office.
International Development Week- 

The Village reviewed the information and was too late to read the proclamation.
Requesting a Streetlight- 
Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Russell to have the streetlight installed at the Bowden Property.


Motion Unanimously Carried 07-31

Committee Reports:

Recreation Committee-

Councillor Ross addressed Council regarding the Recreation meeting held on February 26, 2007.  Councillor Ross told Council about the upcoming projects that the Recreation Committee has budgeted for;  the Skateboard park, paint ball project, batting cage, fencing the Seal Cove Playground, new slides for the pool, umpire clinics, referee clinic, sealing of the Grand Harbour tennis courts, bushing at Barn Hill, Kirk’s update on the St. Martins Rink.  Councillor Ross informed Council that the Super Bowl party, which was supported by the Recreation Committee was a big success and that the Boys & Girls Club received $850.00 as a donation from the proceeds of the party.

Councillor Russell and Councillor Green had discussion concerning the $1000 donation made to support the Super Bowl Party.    

Approval to Pay the Following Invoices:


Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Russell to pay the following invoice.

Atlantic Chemical


Slide for Pool



$4,161.00




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-32
Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to rescind motion 07-14.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-33

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to pay the following invoices:

Approve to Pay the Following Invoices

Minister of Finance

Street Maintenance Oct-Dec


$68,848.12
BenMark Trucking

Putting up Christmas lights


$2,405.40

DOT



Culvert work on Dark Harbour Rd

$21,612.50



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-34
Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to move into closed session.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-35

This meeting adjourned into closed session at 9:21 pm.

Councillor Russell declared conflict on item 14.1

This meeting was called back to order at 9:59 pm.

Moved by Councillor Ingersoll, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to have the meeting carry on past 10:00 pm.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-36

Closed Session:

Manan Waste Management Contract-

Council felt there was nothing to discuss regarding this item.

RFP Swallowtail Light Keepers House- 

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Ingersoll Not accept either

RFP, as they did not meet the criteria.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-37

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Ingersoll have CAO Daggett open discussions with the Federal Government to find out what our options are in regards to selling of the light house property.



Motion Carried  07-38



Yes Votes:  Deputy Mayor Robert Moses, Councillors Peter Wilcox, 




Wayne Sturgeon, Sherman Ross, Philman Green  




No Votes:  Councillors Michael O’Neil, Darcy Russell

Grand Manan Business Centre Inc.- 

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Ingersoll to enter into negotiations with the Grand Manan Business Centre to end the lease agreement as soon as possible.




Motion Unanimously Carried 07-39
Personnel Reviews-

a. Brian Ingalls, Development Officer

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to increase the gas allowance in the amount of $250.00 for 2007.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-40
b. Raima Green, Treasurer/Assistant Clerk

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Russell to give Treasurer/Assistant Clerk Raima Green, a raise of 3% in the amount of $720.00.


Motion Unanimously Carried 07-41

c. Linda Sullivan Brown, Clerk/Assistant Treasurer

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Russell to move on the recommendation of the Personnel Committee and give Clerk/Assistant Treasurer Linda Sullivan Brown a 3% raise.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-42
Library Bookwork-

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill that the Village not take over the library bookwork.



Motion Unanimously Carried 07-43
Seminars: 

New Brunswick Salmon Council- 

Council has been invited to attend the Healthy Watersheds-Healthy Fisheries workshop on March 22-24, 2007 at the Hugh John Flemming Forestry Complex in Fredericton. If you wish to attend please contact the Village Office.

Symposium on Safety, Road Safety- 

May 3 & 4, 2007, Moncton NB (Session Outlines to follow in late February.)  If you wish to attend when more information becomes available please contact the Village Office.
Next Meetings:

1. Planning Advisory Committee-

Grand Manan Village Office

February 13, 2007 – 7:30 pm

2. Regular Council Meeting-

Grand Manan Boys & Girls Club

March 5, 2007 – 7:30 pm

       Adjournment:

Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to adjourn.





Motion Unanimously Carried 07-44

This meeting was adjourned at 10:11 pm.

Mayor: ________________

Clerk: _________________

Approved: _________________
